Development Control Sub-Committee

7 March 2002

R02/29

Title and Reason for Report:
County Council Development

MS/1330/01: 
Provision of hall, kitchen and stores, new classroom and library

MS/CAC/4/01: 
Conservation Area Consent to demolish existing kitchen to the rear and HORSA classroom to the front of the school




Stradbroke CEVCP School, Queen Street, Stradbroke.

Members are requested to bring with them the copy of paper R02/2 from the January meeting.

Action Recommended:

A.
That planning permission be granted subject to the following conditions:

1.
A1 (Standard time limit)

2. 
E2 (Materials)

3. 
E3 (External building details to include details of glazed roof).

4. 
Standard Archaeological watching brief condition.

B. 
That the application for Conservation Area Consent be forwarded to the Secretary of State with a recommendation of approval.

Lead Member(s):



Local Member(s):


Mr G K McGregor

Executive Summary:

These applications were deferred at the last Sub-Committee meeting pending a site inspection.  The two main issues relate to :

(a)
the height of the hall and its effects on the amenities of the future residents of the adjacent building plot and on the Conservation Area, and

(b)
the suitability of the proposed materials especially the horizontal cedar cladding on the hall.

The hall needs to be a certain height to accommodate the proposed uses.  Its ridge is 8 metres high and 2 metres higher than the highest ridge on the existing school.  It is "gable on" to the adjacent property and set back by between 9 and 10.5 metres from the boundary.  The extensions are also located at the rear of the site some considerable distance from Queens Street. 

The materials have been selected to reduce the impact of the building both in visual terms and on the character and appearance of the Conservation Area.  Whilst they may not appeal to everyone I consider they are acceptable in this location and that the cedar cladding is preferable to brick.

Sponsor:
P J Thompson, Director of Environment & Transport

Contact Point:
Mrs A Thistlethwaite (ext. 3135)


Mr D Palk (ext. 3350)

Sources of Further Information:


1.
INTRODUCTION

1.1
These applications were deferred at the last Sub-Committee meeting pending a site inspection.  This took place on Tuesday 5 February when Members visited both the school site and the adjacent property owned by Mr Rowing.

The Proposal in Brief

1.2
It is proposed to demolish the existing kitchen and dining hall at the rear of the site, which are housed in a HORSA building, and to demolish part of the large HORSA to the front of the school.

1.3
A new hall, kitchen, and classroom would be erected at the rear of the school.  It is proposed to clad the hall with cedar, samples of which were displayed at the site inspection.  The classroom, kitchen and store would be brick clad.  The buildings would be roofed in slate except for the library, which would have a glazed roof.

Some Dimensions

1.4
The ridge height of the proposed hall would be 8 metres.  This is 2 metres higher than the highest ridgeline on the existing school building.  The hall would be "gable on" to the boundary facing Mr Rowing’s building plot.  Hence the full height of the building would only be apparent at the centre of the gable.  The end elevation of the hall would be set back between 9 and 10.5 metres from the school boundary.

1.5
The kitchen extension has a hipped roof.  Its maximum height is 4.5 metres dropping to 2.5 metres at eaves level.  The end elevation of the kitchen would be between 2.2 and 3.5metres from the school boundary.

2.
CONSULTATIONS


Mid Suffolk District Council

2.1
Since the last Sub-Committee meeting Mid Suffolk District Council has reiterated that it recommends the County Council to grant planning permission subject to further consultation on the details of the windows, eaves and roof verges and the prior approval of the proposed materials and surface finishes.


Archaeological Unit

2.2
No objections subject to a standard archaeological watching brief condition.

3.
REPRESENTATIONS

No further representations have been received.

4.
COMMENTS OF THE DIRECTOR OF ENVIRONMENT & TRANSPORT

4.1
There are no objections in principle either to the demolition of the HORSA buildings or the erection of replacement buildings.  The two main issues are:

· The height of the main hall and its impacts on the amenities of the future residents of the adjacent building plot and;

· The materials to be used to clad the hall.

The Height of the Hall

4.2
The school hall is a functional building and it was confirmed on site by the representative of the Director of Education that this was a consequence of the nature of the activities proposed.  For example the wall bars would swing out and room would have to be made for children climbing over them.  The hall would also be used for ball games.

4.3
I do not consider that the height of the building materially detracts from the character or appearance of the Stradbroke Conservation Area in this location.  It is well located to the rear of the school site and would not be easily seen from many vantage points.

4.4
The main impact would be when viewed from the adjacent building plot.  However, in my opinion, because the building is "gable on" and because the gable has been set back by between 9 and 10.5 metres from the boundary, the impact has been reduced.  The impact is further reduced by the trees that are located along part of the boundary of the site.  I do not consider that there is likely to be much, if any, overshadowing of the adjacent plot which is at a higher level.  I therefore do not consider that the height of the building is sufficiently intrusive to warrant the refusal of planning permission.

The Materials to be Used

4.5
To some extent the suitability of the materials is a subjective one.  However, I would reiterate the philosophy behind the use of cedar, which was to try to make the large building appear as subservient to the main school building.  The walls would be solid and not punctuated by windows at low level.  Therefore there would be a large slab of brickwork along this elevation giving a heavy and visually over powering appearance.  The existing school is characterised by smaller areas of decorative brickwork and attractive windows. 

4.6
The use of cedar would reduce the apparent bulk of the building whilst offering a quality finish.  As a result of further discussions with the architects, the district council and the Director of Education it is proposed to use feather edged boarding which will give some relief to the wall whilst also aiding water run off.

4.7
I do not consider that black weather boarding is desirable or appropriate in this location and the District Council Conservation Officer confirmed at the site meeting that unstained cladding was a traditional material in this part of Suffolk, albeit that much black weather boarding does occur.

4.8
I stand by my original recommendation that this is an appropriate material for this location.

Conclusion

4.9
I welcome the proposed extensions and the removal of the semi-permanent HORSAs.  The design and materials proposed have been the result of considerable discussion and thought and are in my opinion acceptable for this location in the Conservation Area.
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